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Request 1 
 
As the IPA has acknowledged, “there is no statutory confidentiality requirement in 

Section 1-75(d)(5).”  (IPA Reply Comments, Filed April 24, 2013, at 2.)  As the IPA has 

further explained, other statutory benchmarking provisions do provide that “[t]he 

benchmarks shall be confidential but shall be provided to, and will be subject to 

Commission review and approval, prior to a procurement event.”  (220 ILCS 5/16-

111.5(e)(3), as cited in Attachment A of the IPA’s Initial Comments, Filed March 20, 

2013, at (B)(2).)  Given this statutory construction and the structural differences 

between this procurement and one subject to competitive bidding, what justification 

does the Illinois Commerce Commission have in this case that allows it to keep such 

benchmarks confidential? 

Staff Response 

First, whether there is justification for keeping the benchmark confidential may depend 
upon what the Commission determines the benchmark to be.  The benchmark could be, 
among other things:  (a) a final summary number taken from the benchmark report; (b) 
the entire benchmark report; or (c) the entire benchmark report plus work papers.   

Second, to the extent that disclosing (a), (b) or (c) to the public would also disclose 
proprietary FutureGen information, then that would provide some justification for the 
Commission to keep the benchmark confidential.    In this regard, Staff notes that 
FutureGen has indicated through its approval of the IPA’s position on the confidential 
treatment of the benchmark that it would not object to the benchmark (including its 
analytical methodology) being released to the public after the conclusion of Docket No. 
13-0034 and any appellate litigation (FutureGen Reply Comments, pp. 11-12)  
However, as the Commission is aware, FutureGen has never seen the benchmark or 
the benchmark report.  Therefore, FutureGen is currently not in a position to know 
whether the benchmark would disclose information such as the Pre-Approved Capital 
Cost Request and Updated Ratepayer Impact Analysis Report (“Cost Report”) which it 
has sought confidential treatment of from the Commission. (FutureGen Request for 
Confidential Treatment dated February 19, 2013)  To address this issue, after the 
Commission approves a benchmark, and assuming the Commission decides to release 
the benchmark to the public, the Commission could, prior to releasing the benchmark to 
the public, authorize Staff to provide the benchmark to FutureGen solely for the purpose 
of allowing FutureGen to indicate whether the benchmark would disclose information 
which FutureGen considers confidential and proprietary.  Subsequent to FutureGen’s 
review, Staff would inform the Commission as to whether according to FutureGen any 
confidential and proprietary information would be disclosed through the release of the 
benchmark to the public. 

Third, in previous IPA solicitations for competitive bids, in addition to the legal 
requirement to keep the benchmark confidential, there have been concerns that 
revealing the benchmark would adversely affect bidding behavior.  In the case of 
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FutureGen, FutureGen is not participating as a bidder in a competitive bidding process.  
However, if the Commission were to determine that the FutureGen benchmark (or 
something like it) is to be used in the future, publicly revealing its details could have a 
similarly adverse impact on future proposals by FutureGen or other clean coal facilities.   
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Request 2 

Given that the IPA is “is comfortable with … releasing the Benchmark ‘bottom line’ 

numbers as soon as they are agreed to … and releasing the entire benchmark 

(including the methodology) once this proceeding ends and appeals are exhausted,” 

please identify the specific harm(s) that will occur if the entire benchmark is released 

immediately, along with the “bottom line” numbers.  (IPA Reply Comments, Filed April 

24, 2013, at 2.) 

Staff Response 
The potential harm, if the benchmark discloses FutureGen’s confidential information 
(see Staff Response to Request (1)), is that it could place FutureGen in a weaker 
bargaining position relative to vendors for the construction, operation and maintenance 
of the FutureGen Project.  In addition, release of benchmark details could adversely 
influence future proposals by FutureGen or other clean coal facilities.  However, Staff 
cannot reliably quantify an expected magnitude of such potential harm.  

 




